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Meeting Minutes
January 5, 2017
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), John Pittman, Greg Rachal, Danny Ferreira, Niki Brunson, Ted Wendler, Barbara Finke, Chris Brady, Keshan Chambliss
Excused: Ralph Hodges
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Carla Miller – City Ethics Officer; City Council Member Danny Becton; former City Council Member Eric Smith
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:03 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.
Minutes

Motion: amend the minutes of the December 1, 2016 meeting as distributed to correct the attendance status of Abner Davis (listed as both in attendance and excused) and approve as amended – unanimously approved.
Public comment
Former commissioner Joe Andrews requested an update on the TRUE Commission’s request via the Council President for a legal opinion on the constitutionality of economic development incentives. He also recommended that commissioners read the TRUE Commission’s authorizing chapter in the Ordinance Code (Chapter 57) to understand the commission’s scope of authority.
TRUE Commission strategy session
Former City Council Member/President Eric Smith, the introducer of the legislation that created the TRUE Commission, recounted the history of the commission and the original intent for the body. He believed at the time that the City Council had insufficient staff and insufficient time and attention to deal with the wide array of fiscal-related issues facing the city and hoped that a body of interested citizens with business backgrounds would be able to lend a valuable perspective to city government. The commission’s first assignment from the Council was to explore the feasibility and desirability of a household solid waste fee, which was adopted and then repealed shortly thereafter. Mr. Smith believes that over the years the commission has suffered from a lack of staff, lack of appointments from the various appointing authorities and an occasional lack of dedicated, active members. The fact that the City now has an Ethics Commission and an Inspector General does not diminish the role of the TRUE Commission as an independent vehicle for overseeing City finances and operations and making recommendations for improvements. The commission has a unique and important role to play in City government and is a conduit for funneling good ideas from the general public into the government for potential action.
Current City Council Member and former TRUE Commissioner Danny Becton gave his perspective on the commission noting that occasional problems with full membership and with a lack of understanding or attention from the Council and/or the Mayor are perpetual issues with the commission, whose influence waxes and wanes over time. He believes the time is ripe for a review of the commission and for tweaks to make it more effective. The commission is not unique in feeling that its work is sometimes not appreciated – that is common to many boards, commissions and citizen groups. He believes the TRUE Commission has a valuable role to play and  said he is ready to help make whatever improvements may be necessary to improve its operations in anticipation of the commission’s review by the Rules Committee as part of its review of all of the City’s boards and commissions.
City Ethics Officer Carla Miller noted that the Ethics Commission and TRUE Commission held a joint meeting several months ago to discuss possible collaborations. She feels that the relationship of the Ethics Office to the Ethics Commission could be replicated in the relationship of the Inspector General’s Office to the TRUE Commission, with the TRUE Commission helping to inform the IG Office’s work and to provide that office with valuable historical perspective. TRUE could also serve as the public outreach arm of the IG Office given its CPAC connections and the citizen nature of the membership. She noted that full-time staff was very important to giving the Ethics Office and Ethics Commission some real teeth and the same could be true for the TRUE Commission. She envisions the TRUE Commission acting as an outreach arm to solicit input from outside entities like City contractors, the procurement community and the like on how their relations with the City could be improved. Given the example of the Ethics Commission, she has seen how many City administrators and elected officials are very reluctant to give tasks to appointed citizen groups because of their inability to control their deliberations and the outcome of their work. There is a natural reluctance to giving power to citizens that might generate bad publicity or controversy.
Council Member Becton felt that very few council members know much of anything about the TRUE Commission and its work and don’t know how to interact with the group even if they wanted to. Ms. Miller felt that the TRUE Commission’s requirement to adhere to the Government in the Sunshine Law and meet only in open session is a discouragement to City Council members who would prefer not to discuss some issues in a public forum and would rather meet with the Inspector General or General Counsel or Council Auditor in private. Mr. Becton suggested that the appointment of a City Council liaison to the TRUE Commission might be helpful in making a solid connection. Mr. Smith felt it is very important for the TRUE Commission to operate fully in the scope of the Sunshine Law and that any issue that might involve corruption or criminality doesn’t belong in the TRUE Commission but in the Inspector General’s Office. Ms. Miller suggested that the commission make its services understandable and easily available to the Council and concentrate on projects that are a service to the Council and to the individual members in dealing with issues in their districts; she reiterated that council members will be extremely reluctant to refer anything potentially controversial or damaging to the commission. She recounted an effort several years ago to compile a list of all the investigative/oversight agencies in the consolidated government (IG’s Office, Ethics Office, Council Auditor’s Office, 630-CITY, etc.) to make it easy for the Council and the general public to understand what agency deals with what topics. Council Member Becton offered his services as a member of the Rules Committee to draft and introduce any Code changes the commission may wish to recommend.
Commissioner Ferreira reiterated the importance of the TRUE Commission as a venue for understanding by the general public of the workings of the City government, particularly through the work of the Audit Committee and Legislative Tracking Committees. He sends the minutes of the commission’s activities to his CPAC e-mail distribution list and hopes that citizens are being informed by them. Council Member Becton pointed out that the TRUE Commission’s reputation has sometimes been hurt by recommendations made by the commission on pending legislation that seemed to indicate a lack of full knowledge or understanding of the issue at hand. Council members remember opposition to their legislative proposals much more than they remember instances of agreement. He felt that the commission’s best work has come in the form of informative studies and reports, not recommendations on legislation. Chairman Hassan suggested that the legislative review process could be the venue for discovering broad trends or emerging issues for further study rather than a vehicle for supporting or opposing individual bills. 
In response to a question from Chairman Hassan about the proper role of the commission in following up on Council Auditor audits and the implementation of recommendations, Mr. Smith felt that the proper procedure would be for the commission to express its concerns to the City Council for follow-up. Jeff Clements described the legal opinion the TRUE Commission received some years ago from the General Counsel’s Office regarding the authority of the commission to interact with and to expect cooperation from the entire consolidated government, including the constitutional officers and independent authorities. The TRUE Commission has exceptionally broad powers under its authorizing authority – Chapter 57 of the Ordinance Code.
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Auditor’s Office reported that 4 new reports have been released since the last commission meeting: 
#786A – Update to Budget Summary for FY16-17 (includes public service and cultural service grant awards made by the Public Service and Cultural Service Grant Committees after the budget was adopted)
#787 – Compensation and Benefits Division Audit: self-insured employee health insurance

#747A – Follow-up Report on Indirect Cost Allocation Audit
#788 – Quarterly Budget Summary for the 3 Months Ending September 30, 2016
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
None.
Audit Committee
None.
Chair’s Comments
Mr. Hassan suggested holding a special commission meeting before the February monthly meeting to discuss strategies and tactics. The commission determined to have a special meeting on Tuesday, January 17, 2017 to continue this discussion of the TRUE Commission’s mission, goals and objectives and how to best pursue them.
Old Business
In response to a question from Commissioner Wendler about a response to the commission’s request to the Mayor’s Office for a report from the City’s actuary on stochastic projections of pension reform outcomes based on numerous computer runs of varying scenarios, Mr. Clements reported that he had not gotten a response from the Mayor as of yet. He will make a follow-up request to Kerri Stewart who had offered at the commission’s August 2016 meeting to provide copies of the computer modeling that has been done thus far.
New Business
Ethics training – next session is February 2, 2017. 

Chairman Hassan directed that scheduling a new commissioner orientation be omitted from future  agendas, as much of what would be discussed in such a session was covered today.

Commissioner Pittman reiterated that the CPAC representatives seem to be the most active, involved TRUE Commissioners and he urged that the CPACs continue to appoint members. Commissioner Rachal said that he understood the importance of the CPAC appointees, but because the commission exists in a political environment, political appointees by the Mayor and Council will always remain necessary.

Chairman Hassan returned to the idea of a liaison between the commission and City Council and the discussion about the use of lobbyists by other boards and suggested that perhaps commissioners could act as liaisons to their district and at-large residence area city council members.
Commissioner Comments
None
Next meeting

The next regular monthly meeting will be on February 2, 2017. The special meeting will be held on January 17th at 4:00 p.m.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:57 p.m. 
Posted 2.3.17  11:00 a.m.
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